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HIGH HALDEN PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of the Parish Council 

held on 8th January 2018 at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall

01/18  Present and Apologies

Cllr John Audsley(JA) (Chairman), Cllr Mrs Mitchell (MM) (Vice-chairman), Cllr Mrs Burlton (KB), Cllr Mrs Baldock (SB),  Cllr Mrs Morgan (JM), Cllr Dr Taylor (RT), Cllr Robinson (SM) and Mrs S Wood (Clerk).
 Apologies were received from PCSO Welch.  Cllr Pickering (ward member) attended and 37 members of the public were present. 

02/18 Declarations of Interest

There were no Declarations of Interest.

03/18  Minutes of the meeting of  11th December 2017

Resolved: 

That the Minutes of the meeting held on 11th December be approved and confirmed as a true record.

04/18 Matters Arising

04/18-1 Footpath connecting the football field and adjacent field:  The PROW office has asked for a contribution of £1000 towards the repairs (50% of the cost).  To be discussed at the next meeting.  The free woodchip delivery arranged by Kristina Hoath is not available until 1st February, therefore the Parish Council will in the meantime order woodchip from Homeleigh, this will be spread by volunteers (201/17-4).  
04/18-2  Emergency access to the playing field:   The same key can be used to open the slam gate and playing field gate.  It was suggested that a keysafe be provided, with phone numbers for information re the code.  To be discussed at the next meeting (201/17-8).

04/18-3  Power supply to the village green Christmas tree:  Mr Winter has confirmed in writing that the wiring has been covered and there is no risk of electric shock.  The Clerk to seek clarification re payment of the cost of electricity used (205/17-5).

04/18-4:  Plurenden Road/Church Hill:  More accidents were reported.  KCC Highways replied that this is an enforcement matter for the Police.  The PC regards the problems as being due to water on the road, ie drainage issues; Highways’ reply has been forwarded to Cllr Hill (KCC) for comment (206/17-6).
04/18-5   Cleaning bus shelters:  The hall cleaners are to be asked to quote (209/17).
04/18-6   Christmas tree on the village green:  The tree has been taken down and will be removed by Pilgrims Hospice (211/17-1).
05/18 Open session 

The chairman suspended the meeting to allow members of the public to raise items with the Council.

Hedge outside Hathwolden Grange:  Concerns were expressed that not all of the hedge has been cut back.  It was acknowledged that the work carried out to date is inadequate, this will be taken up with KCC.

Precinct 13:  A possible breach of a planning condition was reported, ie that there should be no occupancy until exit issues had been addressed.  The Chairman replied that this had been raised with ABC, which had  approved the occupancy.  It was thought that this was a failure to enforce ABC’s own planning conditions; Cllr Pickering stated that John Ball should write to him formally about the situation and he would take it up with Planning .
Drains on Church Hill:  A request was made that these be cleared.  The Chairman recommended that residents also report these via the KCC portal. [http://www.kent.gov.uk/roads-and-travel/report-a-problem]
Cllr Mrs Baldock (Chairman, Planning Committee) took the chair and invited comments on planning applications. 

17/01834/AS  Hallmark Farm, Ashford Road, St Michaels:  The applicant stated that the proposal is to redevelop the site and relocate the current business to smaller premises.  All hedges will be retained, and a new 250m length of hedge has been planted.

17/01868/AS  Land rear of St Mary’s Church between Duxbury and Hill Side, Church Hill, High Halden:  This was discussed at length and the following comments made:

The government wants to increase housing provision in the South East, but there are better sites which are not adjacent to a 700-year old church, in a Conservation Area and with outstanding views.
The road past the school is already congested.

A site for a new village hall has been included in the application but no financial contribution offered.

Cllr Pickering advised that he is opposed to the application: the site is not in the Local Plan and is outside the village confines; if the case officer is minded to permit he will refer it to the Planning Committee for determination.

Increased traffic may lead to an increase in accidents in Plurenden Road (see 04/18-4).   

ABC failed to consult the church until representations had been made by the Parish Council.  The application will be discussed by the PCC at an extraordinary meeting, after which the PCC will submit its comments.

There will likely be more than 100 consents for new homes in the village given approvals already given and sites in the Local Plan, the Parish Council cannot be accused of being anti-development.

The additional meeting to discuss the application was residents-led, the Parish Council will not be holding an additional meeting.

If the site is not in the Local Plan, how can a planning application be submitted?  The Clerk advised that developers can apply for permission on any site.

The importance of retaining the quiet space around the church was emphasised.
The status of the hedge fronting the road was queried.  Rev Wharton noted that this is in the curtilage of the church and would, therefore, have the same listing.  The Clerk to ascertain its status.
Cllr Pickering noted that the sites in the Local Plan, plus developments on Precinct 13 and the Highways depot, give an increase in the village of 20%.  The Church Hill application and Ransley Farm would give rise to an overlarge increase.

Concerns were expressed re the consequences for wildlife:  nightingales, slow worms and hedgehogs are known to be on the site.  The site will have been populated by seeds from the churchyard, where rare orchids have been reported.  It was suggested that Kent Wildlife Trust be contacted re the possibility of designating the site as an SNCI (Site of Nature Conservation Interest).   The field also protects the heritage asset, ie the church.
 17/01909/AS  Little Tiffenden Farm, Redbrook Street Woodchurch:  Cllr Mrs Baldock confirmed that this is an outline application, but comments can be submitted.  
The meeting was reconvened.
06/18 Planning applications

17/01834/AS  Hallmark Farm, Ashford Road, St Michaels
Redevelopment of Existing Commercial and Retail Premises, including erection of 3 replacement buildings to B1 Office Use, Including Serviced Offices, Parking and Landscaping Provisions, and Installation of New (Dedicated) Highway Access with gate Serving Hallmark Farmhouse
KCC Highways have submitted comments on parking provision and the size of parking spaces which do not comply with current standards.  Environmental Services have commented on the possibility of contamination.    The application was welcomed because it would bring employment opportunities and tidy the site.

It was proposed that the application be supported, subject to compliance with conditions from Highways and Environmental Service.

Resolved:

That the application be supported, subject to compliance with conditions from Highways and Environmental Services.
Cllr Mrs Baldock commented on errors and omissions by the Planning Dept, these will be raised with Planning by Cllr Pickering.
17/01863/AS  Elm Tree Grange, Ashford Road, High Halden
Proposed infill single storey extensions to side and front elevations
It was proposed that the application be supported.
Resolved:

That the application be supported.

17/01868/AS  Land rear of St Marys Church between Duxbury and Hill Side, Church Hill, High Halden
Outline application for the residential development of up to 31 dwellings
Cllr Mrs Baldock noted that the Planning Statement is unprofessional, because it uses the wrong post code, information that is out-of-date and contains numerous typographical errors.  The considerable turnout at the public consultation is evidence of the strength of local feeling.  Notwithstanding a request from the Parish Council, no feedback had been forthcoming from the consultants on attendees’ responses.  There are two supporting comments on the website and others objecting.  Highways have raised concerns re parking, use of inappropriate crash data, footpaths.  
Cllr Dr Taylor, Cllr Robinson and Cllr Mrs Morgan endorsed comments made during the Open Session and by Cllr Mrs Baldock.  Cllr Mrs Mitchell stressed the importance of the setting of the church; she noted that the footpath is inadequate for pedestrians, wheelchair users and buggies – they may be forced out onto Church Hill.  Cllr Mrs Burlton agreed with all comments and proposed that an objection be made to the application with rigorous reasons.  Cllr Audsley stated that he disagrees with the Transport Statement accompanying the application.  He stated that the Parish Council should look at the support comments, but there is a need to protect the setting of the church and the view; he felt that the type of housing is inappropriate and access onto Church Hill is a concern.

It was proposed that the Parish Council is minded to object to the application.  Objection comments will be drafted and brought to the next meeting.

Resolved:

That the Parish Council is minded to object to the application and will submit substantive objection comments after the next Parish Council meeting.

17/01775/AS  Tylers, Woodend, Redbrook Street, High Halden
Erection of a side porch and a detached garage
It was proposed that the application be supported.

Resolved:

That the application be supported.

Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda 
17/01909/AS  Little Tiffenden Farm, Redbrook Street, Woodchurch 
Outline application for the erection of dwelling with associated access, parking and garden
Discussion was deferred until the next meeting, the Clerk to ask for an extension to the consultation period.
Approvals:

17/01626/AS  30 Tilden Close, High Halden
Single-storey side extension complete with roof window and part-flat; part-pitched roof linked to new canopy above main entrance
17/01247/AS  Hornbeams, High Halden Lane, Biddenden
Increased height of pitched roof to create first floor with 2 storey extension incorporating bedroom, dormer windows &; velux windows. Conversion of garage to living accommodation. Conversion of existing detached studio/office to ancillary annexe with increased roof height

17/01708/AS 4 Woodgates Close, High Halden

Proposed single storey rear extension with rooflights. Part garage conversion to create utility room. Additional off road parking space to front
17/01726/AS   24 Hookstead, High Halden
Erection of a two storey side and rear extension with single storey element and erection of a replacement porch

17/01529/AS  Greenluck Farm, Harris Lane, High Halden 
Proposed pig pens

Prior approval refused:

17/01642/AS  Egerden Farm, Martens Lane, High Halden
Prior approval for the change of use of 2 agricultural buildings and any land within their curtilage to 2 dwelling units and associated operational development
Refusals:  
17/01677/AS  Belvedere Lodge, St Michaels
Erection of a new two storey dwelling
Withdrawals:  None.
Other Planning Matters: 
17/01523/AS  Herwish, Marten’s Lane, High Halden:  The applicant has been advised to engage a Rural Planning Consultant, therefore the decision has been delayed.
17/00538/AS   Precinct 13                     )  S106 monies have yet to be agreed
16/01198/AS   Kent Highways Depot  )

Cllr Audsley returned to the Chair.
07/18  Financial report
07/18-1 To agree payments in accordance with the budget
Resolved: 

That the following payments be agreed.

Payments
	Cheque
	Details
	£

	001309
	S Wood
	479.00

	001310
	S Wood (expenses)
	50.03

	001311
	B Croucher (caretaking services)
	39.25

	001312
	Information Commissioner (DPA renewal)
	35.00

	001313
	Zoll Medical (sports pavilion AED cabinet
	552.00

	Direct debit
	Public Works Loan Board (sports pavilion loan)
	1200.80


Receipts
	Details
	£

	NatWest interest
	1.04


07/18-2  To agree the draft Budget for 2018-19  
The draft Budget was tabled.  The opening balance for the year was £50,153.63 and the projected balance at the end of the financial year 2018/19 is £47,264. The reduction in the balance is due to expenditure on projects such as the AEDs.  Projected expenditure for 2018-19 is £32,500 giving possible expenditure on projects of £15,000; this is in addition to S106 monies.   Cllr Dr Taylor was thanked for his input.  It was proposed that the draft Budget be accepted.
Resolved:

That the draft Budget be accepted.

It was proposed that a Precept of £33,054 be set.  A vote was taken.  Cllrs Audsley, Robinson, Dr Taylor, Mrs Mitchell, Mrs Baldock, Mrs Morgan and Mrs Burlton voted in favour.  There were no votes against and no abstentions.

Resolved:

That a Precept of £33,054 be set.  
It was proposed that the Concurrent Functions Grant of £750 and Council Tax Support Grant of £1,050 be claimed in addition.
Resolved:

That the Concurrent Functions Grant of £750 and Council Tax Support Grant of £1,050 be claimed in addition.

08/18  Reports

08/18-1   Community Warden   No report in the Community Warden’s absence.

08/18-2   PCSO  The PCSO’s report is attached to the Minutes.
08/18-3 Ward member  The Local Plan was submitted in December and two inspectors appointed for the examination, public consultation is likely to be in late March/early April.  It is hoped that the examination will be completed by July.  A separate DPD is being drafted for Gypsy & Travellers:  there are 39 parishes in the borough but four have a disproportionate number of Gypsy & Traveller families (64% of the borough total).   Expansion of the Designer Outlet has begun.  There are now 71 Syrian refugees in the borough (funded by central government).
08/18-4 Environmental  See Matters Arising. Fencing will be installed in the children’s play area on 9th January.
08/18-5 Safety and Security   Nothing to report.
08/18-6 Highways   A blocked drain on Church Hill has been reported (see also the Open Session).  A broken drain by Hopes Grove has been reported, Cllr Robinson to seek an update (Highways faults ref 321130).
08/18-7 Marketing/projects  The next Herald will be published in April, copy deadline is 1st March.
08/18-8  Finance Committee  Nothing to report.
08/18-9  KALC   The next meeting is on 17th January.

09/18 Information item - HHVEC update 
A meeting will be arranged to organise events commemorating the centenary of the end of WWI and the school’s anniversary.
10/18  Results of ABC review of garages and lighting

These are still awaited; the Clerk to write formally expressing disappointment that they are not yet available.
11/18  Housing Needs Survey

The revised letter to accompany the survey was tabled; they will be sent to all households in early February.  Cllr Robinson said that results may help inform a response to the Church Hill planning application.  Cllr Robinson to confirm to Tessa O’Sullivan (Rural Housing Enabler) that the letter can be distributed.
12/18 Village Confines exercise

 A meeting on 12th December was attended by Mike Fisher (Challock PC) who offered advice.  The next meeting is on 9th January to plan site visits and define the character of the village.
13/18 Antisocial behaviour in the village
A disturbance outside the Memorial Hall and damage to a property nearby was reported.  The Police were called, who attended but did not go into the hall.  It was noted that nitrous oxide (NO) canisters are being found in the village – this is being monitored by the Police. Cllr Mrs Baldock advised that it will be raised at the next Hall Management Committee meeting, and confirmed that the hall has a policy on who can hire the hall.  The Chairman recommended that a letter be sent to Ashford Police expressing concerns at the lack of a Police/PCSO presence in the village.
14/18  Any other Business

14/18-1  Football pitch:  Concerns have been expressed by Brewmasters FC that play was allowed by the independent arbiter (Alan Austen) on a pitch that the club thought unfit for play.  Mr Austen stated that he inspected the pitch three times in the days leading up to the match and determined that it was playable; he indicated that he is willing to continue in this role.  The Chairman restated the PC‘s position that it is Mr Austen’s decision as to whether the pitch is playable.  Brewmasters will be informed by email to the Club Secretary and Chairman.
14/18-2  S106 monies:  A response from the PC on possible projects is required by 15th January.  A proposed list will be circulated and comments should be sent to the Clerk by 12th January, for collation and submission on 15th January.
14/18-3  Kristina Hoath has offered to organise a group of volunteers to assist the PC, eg by cleaning bus shelters, distributing the Herald, litter picking.  This will be discussed at the next meeting.  The Clerk to obtain advice on insurance implications from the PC’s insurers.  Kristina Hoath also suggested that a village directory of local traders, eg plumbers, be set up.
14/18-4   The ACRK pop-up café will visit on 2nd February, 10.30am at the Memorial Hall.
15/18 Items for next Parish Council meeting
15/18-1  Repairs to the footpath connecting the football field and adjacent field.
15/18-2  Emergency access to the playing field – provision of a keysafe.
15/18-3  Volunteer group for parish tasks.

15/18-4  Work to trees on the football field overhanging phone lines at Hopes Grove.
15/18-5  Provision of boot scrapers at the sports pavilion.
15/18-6  Trade Directory for High Halden.
16/18  Date of next meeting

Monday 12th February at 7.30pm in the Memorial Hall (time tbc).

The meeting closed at 9.10pm.



High Halden Council Meeting – Monday 8th January 2018

Crime has continued to remain low in High Halden with very few incidents reported. However recently we have seen a slight increase in theft from motor vehicles, particularly work vans being targeted, in the surrounding villages. I would like to remind all residents to stay vigilant and report anything suspicious via the Kent Police non-emergency number 101 or if you do witness a crime in progress then please do call 999. 

Below are some useful tips to help prevent becoming the victim of a vehicle crime:

· Garage your car whenever possible.

· Park in a well lit area.

· Locks or other security devices act as a deterrent.

· Steering locks and gear locks are inexpensive and easy to fit.

· Consider installing an immobiliser or an alarm – and use it!

· Fit locking wheel nuts – they are inexpensive and easy to fit.

· Keep your keys in a safe place at all times.

· Remove keys from the ignition when you leave your vehicle – even for a few seconds.

· Have your registration no. or part of Vehicle ID no. etched onto the glass surfaces.

· Stereos and Sat Navs are some of the most sought after items - get one that is totally or partly removable and do not leave the support cradle in place or suction pad marks on the windscreen.

· Don’t leave valuables in your vehicle – a coat on the back seat is a target for a thief.

· Consider marking all your property – especially the items you frequently take in the car.

· Lock all doors, windows and sunroof every time you leave your car, however briefly.

· Lockable fuel caps are advisable.

· Anti tamper number plate screws are available on the market.

· Remove work tools from the vehicle when not being used.

Full in depth crime statistics are freely available by visiting www.police.uk  

Finally I would like to draw your attention to the new online crime reporting system on the Kent Police website. This is now live and gives members of the public the ability to report crime online rather than by phone which some may find easier, faster and more convenient.


